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A Note from State Executive Director Laurie 
Funderburk 

Greetings, South Carolina Producers! 

The beautiful fall season is underway in South Carolina, and as we 
approach the season of thankfulness, I would like to say “Thank You” 
to all of our farming military veterans and the families that support 
them.  USDA celebrated Veterans Day on Nov. 11, and your service 
to our nation continues through the support that you provide to South 
Carolina agriculture each day. 

The month of November brings important updates from the United States Department of 
Agriculture (USDA).  USDA launched a new online tool to help farmers and ranchers better 
navigate the farm loan application process. This uniform application process will help to ensure all 
farm loan applicants receive equal support and have a consistent customer experience with 
USDA’s Farm Service Agency (FSA) regardless of their individual circumstances.  Farmers can 
access the Loan Assistance Tool by visiting farmers.gov/farm-loan-assistance-tool and clicking the 
‘Get Started’ button. 

The 2022 Farm Service Agency county committee elections are underway, with ballots being 
mailed to eligible voters beginning the week of Nov. 7.  These elections are occurring in certain 
Local Administrative Areas (LAA) for committee members who make important decisions about 
how federal farm programs are administered locally.  Producers and landowners must 
return ballots to their local FSA county office or have their ballots postmarked by Dec. 5, 
2022.  Please visit fsa.usda.gov/elections for more information. 

https://lnks.gd/l/eyJhbGciOiJIUzI1NiJ9.eyJidWxsZXRpbl9saW5rX2lkIjoxMDEsInVyaSI6ImJwMjpjbGljayIsImJ1bGxldGluX2lkIjoiMjAyMjExMTYuNjY3OTQwNTEiLCJ1cmwiOiJodHRwOi8vd3d3LmZhcm1lcnMuZ292L2Zhcm0tbG9hbi1hc3Npc3RhbmNlLXRvb2w_dXRtX21lZGl1bT1lbWFpbCZ1dG1fc291cmNlPWdvdmRlbGl2ZXJ5In0.CWJjeefd78ogu9aqgUfxAkK6eHNBB2oERn7t9gHtUG4/s/1509811496/br/148353219623-l
https://lnks.gd/l/eyJhbGciOiJIUzI1NiJ9.eyJidWxsZXRpbl9saW5rX2lkIjoxMDIsInVyaSI6ImJwMjpjbGljayIsImJ1bGxldGluX2lkIjoiMjAyMjExMTYuNjY3OTQwNTEiLCJ1cmwiOiJodHRwczovL3d3dy5mc2EudXNkYS5nb3YvbmV3cy1yb29tL2NvdW50eS1jb21taXR0ZWUtZWxlY3Rpb25zL2luZGV4P3V0bV9tZWRpdW09ZW1haWwmdXRtX3NvdXJjZT1nb3ZkZWxpdmVyeSJ9.XWAQRkOsKKH1qViYKz26I15NQuCPZo0pJ_4CcPTWWJI/s/1509811496/br/148353219623-l


Lastly, I would like to congratulate Anthony Mirisciotta, General Manager of Growfood Carolina in 
Charleston, SC, for his appointment by USDA to serve a two-year term on the Fruit and Vegetable 
Industry Advisory Committee (FVIAC). The FVIAC advises the Secretary of Agriculture on issues 
affecting the fruit and vegetable industry. 

Again, I am proud to be a part of an agency focused on serving our nation’s farmers and ranchers, 
and I am thankful for you! 

Happy Thanksgiving! 

  

Laurie Slade Funderburk  
State Executive Director 

 

2022 Farm Service Agency County Committee 
Elections Are Open  

The U.S. Department of Agriculture (USDA) began mailing ballots the 
week of Nov. 7 for the Farm Service Agency (FSA) county and urban 
county committee elections to all eligible agricultural producers and 
private landowners across the country. Elections are occurring in 
certain Local Administrative Areas (LAA) for these committee 
members who make important decisions about how federal farm 
programs are administered locally.  Producers and landowners must 
return ballots to their local FSA county office or have their ballots 

be postmarked by Dec. 5, 2022, in order for those ballots to be counted.     

Producers must participate or cooperate in an FSA program to be eligible to vote in the county 
committee election. A cooperating producer is someone who has provided information about their 
farming or ranching operation but may not have applied or received FSA program benefits. 
Additionally, producers who are not of legal voting age but supervise and conduct farming 
operations for an entire farm are eligible to vote in these elections.    

Each committee has from three to 11 elected members who serve three-year terms, and at least 
one seat representing an LAA is up for election each year. Ballots must in the mail or delivered in 
person by close of business Dec. 5, 2022, to be counted. Newly elected committee members will 
take office Jan. 1, 2023.     

Producers can find out if their LAA is up for election and if they are eligible to vote by contacting 
their local FSA county office. Eligible voters who do not receive a ballot in the mail can request 
one from their local FSA county office. Visit farmers.gov/service-locator to find your local USDA 
Service Center and fsa.usda.gov/elections for more information.   

 
More Information       

USDA touches the lives of all Americans each day in so many positive ways. In the Biden-Harris 
administration, USDA is transforming America’s food system with a greater focus on more resilient 
local and regional food production, fairer markets for all producers, ensuring access to safe, 
healthy and nutritious food in all communities, building new markets and streams of income for 
farmers and producers using climate smart food and forestry practices, making historic 
investments in infrastructure and clean energy capabilities in rural America, and committing to 
equity across the Department by removing systemic barriers and building a workforce more 
representative of America. To learn more, visit usda.gov. 

 

https://lnks.gd/l/eyJhbGciOiJIUzI1NiJ9.eyJidWxsZXRpbl9saW5rX2lkIjoxMDMsInVyaSI6ImJwMjpjbGljayIsImJ1bGxldGluX2lkIjoiMjAyMjExMTYuNjY3OTQwNTEiLCJ1cmwiOiJodHRwczovL3d3dy5hbXMudXNkYS5nb3YvY29udGVudC91c2RhLWFwcG9pbnRzLW1lbWJlcnMtZnJ1aXQtYW5kLXZlZ2V0YWJsZS1pbmR1c3RyeS1hZHZpc29yeS1jb21taXR0ZWU_dXRtX21lZGl1bT1lbWFpbCZ1dG1fc291cmNlPWdvdmRlbGl2ZXJ5In0.8WDBoGrC3pE71EFrKykQ4cRDEu54tWENaRp9EiDlPDU/s/1509811496/br/148353219623-l
https://lnks.gd/l/eyJhbGciOiJIUzI1NiJ9.eyJidWxsZXRpbl9saW5rX2lkIjoxMDMsInVyaSI6ImJwMjpjbGljayIsImJ1bGxldGluX2lkIjoiMjAyMjExMTYuNjY3OTQwNTEiLCJ1cmwiOiJodHRwczovL3d3dy5hbXMudXNkYS5nb3YvY29udGVudC91c2RhLWFwcG9pbnRzLW1lbWJlcnMtZnJ1aXQtYW5kLXZlZ2V0YWJsZS1pbmR1c3RyeS1hZHZpc29yeS1jb21taXR0ZWU_dXRtX21lZGl1bT1lbWFpbCZ1dG1fc291cmNlPWdvdmRlbGl2ZXJ5In0.8WDBoGrC3pE71EFrKykQ4cRDEu54tWENaRp9EiDlPDU/s/1509811496/br/148353219623-l
https://lnks.gd/l/eyJhbGciOiJIUzI1NiJ9.eyJidWxsZXRpbl9saW5rX2lkIjoxMDQsInVyaSI6ImJwMjpjbGljayIsImJ1bGxldGluX2lkIjoiMjAyMjExMTYuNjY3OTQwNTEiLCJ1cmwiOiJodHRwczovL3d3dy5mc2EudXNkYS5nb3YvbmV3cy1yb29tL2NvdW50eS1jb21taXR0ZWUtZWxlY3Rpb25zL2luZGV4P3V0bV9tZWRpdW09ZW1haWwmdXRtX3NvdXJjZT1nb3ZkZWxpdmVyeSJ9.yhi2y8v2VwRCIAXsCrbI_1lYj9K1sACwDA5v-poBYTk/s/1509811496/br/148353219623-l
https://lnks.gd/l/eyJhbGciOiJIUzI1NiJ9.eyJidWxsZXRpbl9saW5rX2lkIjoxMDQsInVyaSI6ImJwMjpjbGljayIsImJ1bGxldGluX2lkIjoiMjAyMjExMTYuNjY3OTQwNTEiLCJ1cmwiOiJodHRwczovL3d3dy5mc2EudXNkYS5nb3YvbmV3cy1yb29tL2NvdW50eS1jb21taXR0ZWUtZWxlY3Rpb25zL2luZGV4P3V0bV9tZWRpdW09ZW1haWwmdXRtX3NvdXJjZT1nb3ZkZWxpdmVyeSJ9.yhi2y8v2VwRCIAXsCrbI_1lYj9K1sACwDA5v-poBYTk/s/1509811496/br/148353219623-l
https://lnks.gd/l/eyJhbGciOiJIUzI1NiJ9.eyJidWxsZXRpbl9saW5rX2lkIjoxMDUsInVyaSI6ImJwMjpjbGljayIsImJ1bGxldGluX2lkIjoiMjAyMjExMTYuNjY3OTQwNTEiLCJ1cmwiOiJodHRwczovL3d3dy5mYXJtZXJzLmdvdi93b3JraW5nLXdpdGgtdXMvc2VydmljZS1jZW50ZXItbG9jYXRvcj91dG1fbWVkaXVtPWVtYWlsJnV0bV9zb3VyY2U9Z292ZGVsaXZlcnkifQ.Sc6YgxxG2hpOiEKrT76o_Ay0q5iDKHyUIEbWq8FP1pA/s/1509811496/br/148353219623-l
https://lnks.gd/l/eyJhbGciOiJIUzI1NiJ9.eyJidWxsZXRpbl9saW5rX2lkIjoxMDYsInVyaSI6ImJwMjpjbGljayIsImJ1bGxldGluX2lkIjoiMjAyMjExMTYuNjY3OTQwNTEiLCJ1cmwiOiJodHRwczovL3d3dy5mc2EudXNkYS5nb3YvbmV3cy1yb29tL2NvdW50eS1jb21taXR0ZWUtZWxlY3Rpb25zL2luZGV4P3V0bV9tZWRpdW09ZW1haWwmdXRtX3NvdXJjZT1nb3ZkZWxpdmVyeSJ9.rjY0yXk0pj8nwxF51M0q86q5gujxZek2ac6fa9HpaOg/s/1509811496/br/148353219623-l
https://lnks.gd/l/eyJhbGciOiJIUzI1NiJ9.eyJidWxsZXRpbl9saW5rX2lkIjoxMDcsInVyaSI6ImJwMjpjbGljayIsImJ1bGxldGluX2lkIjoiMjAyMjExMTYuNjY3OTQwNTEiLCJ1cmwiOiJodHRwczovL3d3dy51c2RhLmdvdi8_dXRtX21lZGl1bT1lbWFpbCZ1dG1fc291cmNlPWdvdmRlbGl2ZXJ5In0.DG0RL7RqdfGnOHAffWDhYfZVQUbRLHAX8Uk4W4e3NjE/s/1509811496/br/148353219623-l


USDA Releases Nationwide Farmer, Rancher and 
Forest Manager Prospective Customer Survey 

Are you a farmer, rancher or forest manager? Please share your vital 
feedback with USDA by taking a nationwide survey at 
farmers.gov/survey! The survey is completely anonymous, will take 
about 10 minutes to complete, is available in multiple languages, and 
will be open until March 31, 2023. The survey focuses on gathering 
feedback about the Farm Service Agency, Natural Resources 
Conservation Service and Risk Management Agency. 

All farmers, ranchers and forest managers are encouraged to take the survey. USDA would 
especially like to hear from prospective customers: those who don’t know about USDA or have yet 
to work with USDA, and those who were unable to participate in the past. The survey will help 
USDA enhance support, improve programs and services, increase access, and advance equity for 
new and existing customers. 

 

USDA Previews Crop and Revenue Loss Assistance 
for Agricultural Producers   
 Agriculture Secretary Tom Vilsack today announced plans for additional emergency relief and 
pandemic assistance from the U.S. Department of Agriculture (USDA). USDA is preparing to roll 
out the Emergency Relief Program (ERP) Phase Two as well as the new Pandemic Assistance 
Revenue Program (PARP), which are two programs to help offset crop and revenue losses for 
producers.  USDA is sharing early information to help producers gather documents and train front-
line staff on the new approach.  

ERP Phase Two will assist eligible agricultural producers who suffered eligible crop losses, 
measured through decreases in revenue, due to wildfires, hurricanes, floods, derechos, excessive 
heat, winter storms, freeze (including a polar vortex), smoke exposure, excessive moisture and 
qualifying droughts occurring in calendar years 2020 and 2021.     

PARP will assist eligible producers of agricultural commodities who experienced revenue 
decreases in calendar year 2020 compared to 2018 or 2019 due to the COVID-19 pandemic. 
PARP will help address gaps in previous pandemic assistance, which was targeted at price loss or 
lack of market access, rather than overall revenue losses.     

Emergency Relief Program Phase Two   

ERP is authorized under the Extending Government Funding and Delivering Emergency 
Assistance Act, which includes $10 billion in assistance to agricultural producers impacted by 
wildfires, droughts, hurricanes, winter storms and other eligible disasters experienced during 
calendar years 2020 and 2021.    

Phase Two builds on ERP Phase One, which was rolled out in May 2022 and has since paid more 
than $7.1 billion to producers who incurred eligible crop losses that were covered by federal crop 
insurance or Non-insured Crop Disaster Assistance Program.   

ERP Phase Two includes producers who suffered eligible losses but may not have received 
program benefits in Phase One. To be eligible for Phase Two, producers must have suffered a 
loss in allowable gross revenue as defined in forthcoming program regulations in 2020 or 2021 
due to necessary expenses related to losses of eligible crops from a qualifying natural disaster 
event.   

https://lnks.gd/l/eyJhbGciOiJIUzI1NiJ9.eyJidWxsZXRpbl9saW5rX2lkIjoxMDgsInVyaSI6ImJwMjpjbGljayIsImJ1bGxldGluX2lkIjoiMjAyMjExMTYuNjY3OTQwNTEiLCJ1cmwiOiJodHRwOi8vd3d3LmZhcm1lcnMuZ292L3N1cnZleT91dG1fbWVkaXVtPWVtYWlsJnV0bV9zb3VyY2U9Z292ZGVsaXZlcnkifQ.DiS3qhNyKFXG51VdafSocZ71AE3NiVHXJi4KboGkA_4/s/1509811496/br/148353219623-l
https://lnks.gd/l/eyJhbGciOiJIUzI1NiJ9.eyJidWxsZXRpbl9saW5rX2lkIjoxMDksInVyaSI6ImJwMjpjbGljayIsImJ1bGxldGluX2lkIjoiMjAyMjExMTYuNjY3OTQwNTEiLCJ1cmwiOiJodHRwczovL3d3dy5mc2EudXNkYS5nb3YvcHJvZ3JhbXMtYW5kLXNlcnZpY2VzL2VtZXJnZW5jeS1yZWxpZWYvaW5kZXg_dXRtX21lZGl1bT1lbWFpbCZ1dG1fc291cmNlPWdvdmRlbGl2ZXJ5In0.CveRwJOkd2N8NfvscfjVRbTQX6DWEsuYnYwVvnlH5Zs/s/1509811496/br/148353219623-l
https://lnks.gd/l/eyJhbGciOiJIUzI1NiJ9.eyJidWxsZXRpbl9saW5rX2lkIjoxMTAsInVyaSI6ImJwMjpjbGljayIsImJ1bGxldGluX2lkIjoiMjAyMjExMTYuNjY3OTQwNTEiLCJ1cmwiOiJodHRwczovL3d3dy5mYXJtZXJzLmdvdi9jb3JvbmF2aXJ1cy9wYW5kZW1pYy1hc3Npc3RhbmNlL3BhcnA_dXRtX21lZGl1bT1lbWFpbCZ1dG1fc291cmNlPWdvdmRlbGl2ZXJ5In0.vkfrOTUWhuykGN1oub1ABf7hRcRDSk6egYW-Vdox0_E/s/1509811496/br/148353219623-l
https://lnks.gd/l/eyJhbGciOiJIUzI1NiJ9.eyJidWxsZXRpbl9saW5rX2lkIjoxMTAsInVyaSI6ImJwMjpjbGljayIsImJ1bGxldGluX2lkIjoiMjAyMjExMTYuNjY3OTQwNTEiLCJ1cmwiOiJodHRwczovL3d3dy5mYXJtZXJzLmdvdi9jb3JvbmF2aXJ1cy9wYW5kZW1pYy1hc3Npc3RhbmNlL3BhcnA_dXRtX21lZGl1bT1lbWFpbCZ1dG1fc291cmNlPWdvdmRlbGl2ZXJ5In0.vkfrOTUWhuykGN1oub1ABf7hRcRDSk6egYW-Vdox0_E/s/1509811496/br/148353219623-l
https://lnks.gd/l/eyJhbGciOiJIUzI1NiJ9.eyJidWxsZXRpbl9saW5rX2lkIjoxMTEsInVyaSI6ImJwMjpjbGljayIsImJ1bGxldGluX2lkIjoiMjAyMjExMTYuNjY3OTQwNTEiLCJ1cmwiOiJodHRwczovL3d3dy5mc2EudXNkYS5nb3YvbmV3cy1yb29tL25ld3MtcmVsZWFzZXMvMjAyMi91c2RhLXRvLXByb3ZpZGUtYXBwcm94aW1hdGVseS02LWJpbGxpb24tdG8tY29tbW9kaXR5LWFuZC1zcGVjaWFsdHktY3JvcC1wcm9kdWNlcnMtaW1wYWN0ZWQtYnktMjAyMC1hbmQtMjAyMS1uYXR1cmFsLWRpc2FzdGVycz91dG1fbWVkaXVtPWVtYWlsJnV0bV9zb3VyY2U9Z292ZGVsaXZlcnkifQ.w4V34JdtIMRlB-3BpTo-MQQ7BH-iRBBGix_AFYpU5hE/s/1509811496/br/148353219623-l


Eligible crops include both traditional insurable commodities and specialty crops that are produced 
in the United States as part of a farming operation and are intended to be commercially marketed. 
Like other emergency relief and pandemic assistance programs, USDA’s Farm Service Agency 
(FSA) continues to look for ways to simplify the process for both staff and producers while 
reducing the paperwork burden. The design of ERP Phase Two is part of that effort. 

In general, ERP Phase Two payments are expected to be based on the difference in certain farm 
revenue between a typical year of revenue as will be specified in program regulations for the 
producer and the disaster year.  ERP Phase Two assistance is targeted to the remaining needs of 
producers impacted by qualifying natural disaster events, while avoiding windfalls or duplicative 
payments. Details will be available when the rule is published later this year.    

Deadline for Emergency Relief Program Phase One  

Producers who are eligible for assistance through ERP Phase One have until Friday, Dec. 16, 
2022, to contact FSA at their local USDA Service Center to receive program benefits. Going 
forward, if any additional ERP Phase One prefilled applications are generated due to corrections 
or other circumstances, there will be a 30-day deadline from the date of notification for that 
particular application.      

Pandemic Assistance Revenue Program    

PARP is authorized and funded by the Consolidated Appropriations Act of 2021. 

To be eligible for PARP, an agricultural producer must have been in the business of farming 
during at least part of the 2020 calendar year and had a certain threshold decrease in allowable 
gross revenue for the 2020 calendar year, as compared to 2018 or 2019. Exact details on the 
calculations and eligibility will be available when the forthcoming rule is published.    

How Producers Can Prepare  

ERP Phase Two and PARP will use revenue information that is readily available from most tax 
records. FSA encourages producers to have their tax documents from the past few years and 
supporting materials ready, as explained further below. Producers will need similar documentation 
to what was needed for the Coronavirus Food Assistance Program (CFAP) Phase Two, where a 
producer could use 2018 or 2019 as the benchmark year relative to the disaster year.    

In the coming weeks, USDA will provide additional information on how to apply for assistance 
through ERP Phase Two and PARP. In the meantime, producers are encouraged to begin 
gathering supporting documentation including:   

• Schedule F (Form 1040); and  
• Profit or Loss from Farming or similar tax documents for tax years 2018, 2019, 2020, 2021 

and 2022 for ERP and for calendar years 2018, 2019 and 2020 for PARP.    

Producers should also have, or be prepared to have, the following forms on file for both ERP and 
PARP program participation:   

• Form AD-2047, Customer Data Worksheet (as applicable to the program participant);   
• Form CCC-902, Farm Operating Plan for an individual or legal entity;  
• Form CCC-901, Member Information for Legal Entities (if applicable); and   
• Form AD-1026 Highly Erodible Land Conservation (HELC) and Wetland Conservation 

(WC) Certification.   

https://lnks.gd/l/eyJhbGciOiJIUzI1NiJ9.eyJidWxsZXRpbl9saW5rX2lkIjoxMTIsInVyaSI6ImJwMjpjbGljayIsImJ1bGxldGluX2lkIjoiMjAyMjExMTYuNjY3OTQwNTEiLCJ1cmwiOiJodHRwOi8vd3d3LmZhcm1lcnMuZ292L3NlcnZpY2UtbG9jYXRvcj91dG1fbWVkaXVtPWVtYWlsJnV0bV9zb3VyY2U9Z292ZGVsaXZlcnkifQ.sDbhcJ2UYceZ4eO2U6x_WXVphQK6ZSgcDJ7Orm_C5hA/s/1509811496/br/148353219623-l


Most producers, especially those who have previously participated in FSA programs, will likely 
have these required forms on file. However, those who are uncertain or want to confirm should 
contact FSA at their local USDA Service Center.   

In addition to the forms listed above, underserved producers are encouraged to register their 
status with FSA, using Form CCC-860, Socially Disadvantaged, Limited Resource, Beginning and 
Veteran Farmer or Rancher Certification, as certain existing permanent and ad-hoc disaster 
programs provide increased benefits or reduced fees and premiums.  

Through proactive communications and outreach, USDA will keep producers and stakeholders 
informed as program eligibility, application and implementation details unfold.    

 

USDA Launches Loan Assistance Tool to Enhance 
Equity and Customer Service 
The U.S. Department of Agriculture (USDA) launched a new online tool to help farmers and 
ranchers better navigate the farm loan application process. This uniform application process will 
help to ensure all farm loan applicants receive equal support and have a consistent customer 
experience with USDA’s Farm Service Agency (FSA) regardless of their individual 
circumstances.   

USDA experiences a high rate of incomplete or withdrawn applications, particularly among 
underserved customers, due in part to a challenging and lengthy paper-based application process. 
The Loan Assistance Tool is available 24/7 and gives customers an online step-by-step guide that 
supplements the support they receive when working in person with a USDA employee, providing 
materials that may help an applicant prepare their loan application in one tool.  

Farmers can access the Loan Assistance Tool by visiting farmers.gov/farm-loan-assistance-
tool  and clicking the ‘Get Started’ button. From here they can follow the prompts to complete the 
Eligibility Self-Assessment and start the farm loan journey. The tool is built to run on any modern 
browser like Chrome, Edge, Firefox, or the Safari browser, and is fully functional on mobile 
devices. It does not work in Internet Explorer.   

The Loan Assistance Tool is the first of multiple farm loan process improvements that will be 
available to USDA customers on farmers.gov in the future. Other improvements and tools that are 
anticipated to launch in 2023 include:  

• A streamlined and simplified direct loan application, reduced from 29 pages to 13 pages.  
• An interactive online direct loan application that gives customers a paperless and 

electronic signature option, along with the ability to attach supporting documents such as 
tax returns.   

• An online direct loan repayment feature that relieves borrowers from the necessity of 
calling, mailing, or visiting a local Service Center to pay a loan installment.  

Background  

USDA provides access to credit to approximately 115,000 producers who cannot obtain sufficient 
commercial credit through direct and guaranteed farm loans. With the funds and direction 
Congress provided in Section 22006 of the Inflation Reduction Act, USDA is taking action to 
immediately provide relief to qualifying distressed borrowers whose operations are at financial risk 
while working on making transformational changes to loan servicing so that borrowers are 
provided the flexibility and opportunities needed to address the inherent risks and unpredictability 
associated with agricultural operations.  

https://lnks.gd/l/eyJhbGciOiJIUzI1NiJ9.eyJidWxsZXRpbl9saW5rX2lkIjoxMTMsInVyaSI6ImJwMjpjbGljayIsImJ1bGxldGluX2lkIjoiMjAyMjExMTYuNjY3OTQwNTEiLCJ1cmwiOiJodHRwczovL3d3dy5mYXJtZXJzLmdvdi93b3JraW5nLXdpdGgtdXMvc2VydmljZS1jZW50ZXItbG9jYXRvcj91dG1fbWVkaXVtPWVtYWlsJnV0bV9zb3VyY2U9Z292ZGVsaXZlcnkifQ.L89-EUHyHfETfxX0RJmxI2Ci5jqaYG1nfXeQChmE1nw/s/1509811496/br/148353219623-l
https://lnks.gd/l/eyJhbGciOiJIUzI1NiJ9.eyJidWxsZXRpbl9saW5rX2lkIjoxMTQsInVyaSI6ImJwMjpjbGljayIsImJ1bGxldGluX2lkIjoiMjAyMjExMTYuNjY3OTQwNTEiLCJ1cmwiOiJodHRwOi8vd3d3LmZhcm1lcnMuZ292L2Zhcm0tbG9hbi1hc3Npc3RhbmNlLXRvb2w_dXRtX21lZGl1bT1lbWFpbCZ1dG1fc291cmNlPWdvdmRlbGl2ZXJ5In0.8X-1z4ZVqNGv2BUtc00Z5E2hRr8je5mBwXAF_zKdIro/s/1509811496/br/148353219623-l
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Farmers Can Now Make 2023 Crop Year Elections, 
Enroll in Agriculture Risk Coverage and Price Loss 
Coverage Programs  
Agricultural producers can now change election and enroll in the Agriculture Risk Coverage (ARC) 
and Price Loss Coverage programs for the 2023 crop year, two key safety net programs offered 
by the U.S. Department of Agriculture (USDA). Signup began Monday, and producers have until 
March 15, 2023, to enroll in these two programs. Additionally, USDA’s Farm Service Agency 
(FSA) has started issuing payments totaling more than $255 million to producers with 2021 crops 
that have triggered payments through ARC or PLC.  

2023 Elections and Enrollment    

Producers can elect coverage and enroll in ARC-County (ARC-CO) or PLC, which provide crop-
by-crop protection, or ARC-Individual (ARC-IC), which protects the entire farm. Although election 
changes for 2023 are optional, producers must enroll through a signed contract each year. Also, if 
a producer has a multi-year contract on the farm and makes an election change for 2023, they 
must sign a new contract.     

If producers do not submit their election by the March 15, 2023 deadline, their election remains the 
same as their 2022 election for crops on the farm.  Farm owners cannot enroll in either program 
unless they have a share interest in the farm.      

Covered commodities include barley, canola, large and small chickpeas, corn, crambe, flaxseed, 
grain sorghum, lentils, mustard seed, oats, peanuts, dry peas, rapeseed, long grain rice, medium 
and short grain rice, safflower seed, seed cotton, sesame, soybeans, sunflower seed and wheat.     

Web-Based Decision Tools    

In partnership with USDA, the University of Illinois and Texas A&M University offer web-based 
decision tools to assist producers in making informed, educated decisions using crop data specific 
to their respective farming operations. Tools include:    

• Gardner-farmdoc Payment Calculator, a tool available through the University of 
Illinois allows producers to estimate payments for farms and counties for ARC-CO and 
PLC.   

• ARC and PLC Decision Tool, a tool available through Texas A&M that allows producers to 
obtain basic information regarding the decision and factors that should be taken into 
consideration such as future commodity prices and historic yields to estimate payments for 
2022.    

2021 Payments and Contracts   

ARC and PLC payments for a given crop year are paid out the following fall to allow actual county 
yields and the Market Year Average prices to be finalized. This month, FSA processed 
payments to producers enrolled in 2021 ARC-CO, ARC-IC and PLC for covered commodities that 
triggered for the crop year.    

For ARC-CO, producers can view the 2021 ARC-CO Benchmark Yields and Revenues online 
database, for payment rates applicable to their county and each covered commodity. For 
PLC, payments have triggered for rapeseed and peanuts.  
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For ARC-IC, producers should contact their local FSA office for additional information pertaining to 
2021 payment information, which relies on producer-specific yields for the crop and farm to 
determine benchmark yields and actual year yields when calculating revenues.   

By the Numbers   

In 2021, producers signed nearly 1.8 million ARC or PLC contracts, and 251 million out 
of 273 million base acres were enrolled in the programs.  For the 2022 crop year signed contracts 
surpassed 1.8 million, to be paid in the fall of 2023, if a payment triggers.  

Since ARC and PLC were first authorized by the 2014 Farm Bill and reauthorized by the 2018 
Farm Bill, these safety-net programs have paid out more than $34.9 billion to producers of covered 
commodities.   

Crop Insurance Considerations    

ARC and PLC are part of a broader safety net provided by USDA, which also includes crop 
insurance and marketing assistance loans.    

Producers are reminded that ARC and PLC elections and enrollments can impact eligibility for 
some crop insurance products.    

Producers on farms with a PLC election have the option of purchasing Supplemental Coverage 
Option (SCO) through their Approved Insurance Provider; however, producers on farms where 
ARC is the election are ineligible for SCO on their planted acres for that crop on that farm.    

Unlike SCO, the Enhanced Coverage Option (ECO) is unaffected by an ARC election.  Producers 
may add ECO regardless of the farm program election.   

Upland cotton farmers who choose to enroll seed cotton base acres in ARC or PLC are ineligible 
for the stacked income protection plan (STAX) on their planted cotton acres for that farm.     

More Information     

For more information on ARC and PLC, visit the ARC and PLC webpage or contact your 
local USDA Service Center.   

 

Dairy Producers Can Now Enroll for 2023 Signup for 
Dairy Margin Coverage  
Dairy producers can now enroll for 2023 coverage through the Dairy Margin Coverage (DMC) 
Program, an important safety net program from the U.S. Department of Agriculture (USDA) that 
helps producers manage changes in milk and feed prices. Last year, USDA’s Farm Service 
Agency (FSA) took steps to improve coverage, especially for small- and mid-sized dairies, 
including offering a new Supplemental DMC program and updating its feed cost formula to better 
address retroactive, current and future feed costs. These changes continue to support producers 
through this year’s signup, which begins today and ends Dec. 9, 2022.  

DMC is a voluntary risk management program that offers protection to dairy producers when the 
difference between the all-milk price and the average feed price (the margin) falls below a certain 
dollar amount selected by the producer.   

So far in 2022, DMC payments to more than 17,000 dairy operations have triggered for August for 
more than $47.9 million. According to DMC margin projections, an indemnity payment is projected 
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for September as well. At $0.15 per hundredweight for $9.50 coverage, risk coverage through 
DMC is a relatively inexpensive investment.  

DMC offers different levels of coverage, even an option that is free to producers, aside from a 
$100 administrative fee. Limited resource, beginning, socially disadvantaged or a military veteran 
farmers or ranchers are exempt from paying the administrative fee, if requested. To determine the 
appropriate level of DMC coverage for a specific dairy operation, producers can use the online 
dairy decision tool.   

Supplemental DMC  

Last year, USDA introduced Supplemental DMC, which provided $42.8 million in payments to 
better help small- and mid-sized dairy operations that had increased production over the years but 
were not able to enroll the additional production. Supplemental DMC is also available for 2023.  

Supplemental DMC coverage is applicable to calendar years 2021, 2022 and 2023.  Eligible dairy 
operations with less than 5 million pounds of established production history may enroll 
supplemental pounds.   

For producers who enrolled in Supplemental DMC in 2022, the supplemental coverage will 
automatically be added to the 2023 DMC contract that previously established a supplemental 
production history.  

Producers who did not enroll in Supplemental DMC in 2022 can do so now. Producers should 
complete their Supplemental DMC enrollment before enrolling in 2023 DMC. To enroll, producers 
will need to provide their 2019 actual milk marketings, which FSA uses to determine established 
production history.  

DMC Payments  

 Additionally, FSA will continue to calculate DMC payments using updated feed and premium hay 
costs, making the program more reflective of actual dairy producer expenses.  These updated feed 
calculations use 100% premium alfalfa hay rather than 50%. The benefits of these feed cost 
adjustments were realized in the recent August 2022 margin payment as current high feed and 
premium hay costs were considered in payment calculations.  

More Information     

In addition to DMC, USDA offers other risk management tools for dairy producers, including the 
Dairy Revenue Protection (DRP) plan that protects against a decline in milk revenue (yield and 
price) and the Livestock Gross Margin (LGM) plan, which provides protection against the loss of 
the market value of livestock minus the feed costs. Both DRP and LGM livestock insurance 
policies are offered through the Risk Management Agency. Producers should contact their local 
crop insurance agent for more information.  

For more information on DMC, visit the DMC webpage or contact your local USDA Service 
Center.   
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Applying for Farm Storage Facility Loans 
The Farm Service Agency’s (FSA) Farm Storage Facility Loan (FSFL) program provides low-
interest financing to help you build or upgrade storage facilities and to purchase portable (new or 
used) structures, equipment and storage and handling trucks. 

Eligible commodities include corn, grain sorghum, rice, soybeans, oats, peanuts, wheat, barley, 
minor oilseeds harvested as whole grain, pulse crops (lentils, chickpeas and dry peas), hay, 
honey, renewable biomass, fruits, nuts and vegetables for cold storage facilities, floriculture, hops, 
maple sap, rye, milk, cheese, butter, yogurt, meat and poultry (unprocessed), eggs, and 
aquaculture (excluding systems that maintain live animals through uptake and discharge of water). 
Qualified facilities include grain bins, hay barns and cold storage facilities for eligible 
commodities.   

Loans up to $50,000 can be secured by a promissory note/security agreement, loans between 
$50,000 and $100,000 may require additional security, and loans exceeding $100,000 require 
additional security. 

You do not need to demonstrate the lack of commercial credit availability to apply. The loans are 
designed to assist a diverse range of farming operations, including small and mid-sized 
businesses, new farmers, operations supplying local food and farmers markets, non-traditional 
farm products, and underserved producers. 

For more information, visit fsa.usda.gov/pricesupport. 

 

Applying for FSA Direct Loans 
FSA offers direct farm ownership and direct farm operating loans to producers who want to 
establish, maintain, or strengthen their farm or ranch. Direct loans are processed, approved and 
serviced by FSA loan officers. 

Direct farm operating loans can be used to purchase livestock and feed, farm equipment, fuel, 
farm chemicals, insurance, and other costs including family living expenses. Operating loans can 
also be used to finance minor improvements or repairs to buildings and to refinance some farm-
related debts, excluding real estate. 

Direct farm ownership loans can be used to purchase farmland, enlarge an existing farm, 
construct and repair buildings, and to make farm improvements. 

The maximum loan amount for direct farm ownership loans is $600,000 and the maximum loan 
amount for direct operating loans is $400,000 and a down payment is not required. Repayment 
terms vary depending on the type of loan, collateral and the producer's ability to repay the loan. 
Operating loans are normally repaid within seven years and farm ownership loans are not to 
exceed 40 years. 

Please contact your local FSA office for more information or to apply for a direct farm ownership or 
operating loan. 

 

USDA announces details for the upcoming Census of 
Agriculture 
America’s farmers and ranchers will soon have the opportunity to be represented in the nation’s 
only comprehensive and impartial agriculture data for every state, county and territory. The U.S. 
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Department of Agriculture (USDA) will mail the 2022 Census of Agriculture to millions of 
agriculture producers across the 50 states and Puerto Rico this fall. 

The 2022 Census of Agriculture will be mailed in phases, starting with an invitation to respond 
online in November followed by paper questionnaires in December. Farm operations of all sizes, 
urban and rural, which produced and sold, or normally would have sold, $1,000 or more of 
agricultural product in 2022 are included in the ag census. 

Collected in service to American agriculture since 1840 and now conducted every five years by 
USDA’s National Agricultural Statistics Service (NASS), the Census of Agriculture tells the story 
and shows the value of U.S. agriculture. It highlights land use and ownership, producer 
characteristics, production practices, income and expenditures, among other topics. Between ag 
census years, NASS considers revisions to the questionnaire to document changes and emerging 
trends in the industry. Changes to the 2022 questionnaire include new questions about the use of 
precision agriculture, hemp production, hair sheep, and updates to internet access questions. 

To learn more about the Census of Agriculture, visit nass.usda.gov/AgCensus or call 800-727-
9540. On the website, producers and other data users can access frequently asked questions, 
past ag census data, partner tools to help spread the word about the upcoming ag census, special 
study information, and more. For highlights of these and the latest information on the upcoming 
Census of Agriculture, follow USDA NASS on twitter @usda_nass. 
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